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EDITORIAL  

 

My thanks to all of you who have contributed mate-

rial for this edition. 

 

As a collector one of the great things about belonging 

to an organisation such as the NZAHAA is the op-

portunity to build up a network of friends and con-

tacts willing to share their knowledge. We do this by 

attending our Branch meetings, guns shows and auc-

tions and the more we travel to events in other areas 

the wider the network grows..  

 

A typical example of how this network can work was 

brought home to my recently. An elderly member of 

my Branch had a WW I German artillery cartridge 

case  that he wanted to know more about, I was able 

to fire off the details by e-mail to a Taranaki member 

who I knew had a good collection of German pieces 

and within a day had an answer back including a 

photo of the artillery piece in question .  

 

To all of you who willingly share your knowledge 

with others I say thank you. To all the closet collec-

tors, you are missing out on so much.  

Phil 

 

NEW ZEALAND ARMS REGISTER  
 

WEBSITE NOW LIVE  

 

VISIT  

 http://www.armsregister.com/  
 

The register includes 114 information pages published to date.  

 

This website was constructed for the NZAR by Graham Hampton of the  Royal Australian Artillery Associa-

tion  and went live on 23 March 2013. 

 

If you  are willing and able to contribute material to the register you can sign up as a member of the team on 

the website.  Or if you are willing and able to offer some form of support to the register you may join as a sup-

porter.  Go to ñJoin Usò  

 

The website is a work in progress and new material will be added as and when available. 

http://www.artilleryhistory.org/ 

http://www.armsregister.com/
http://www.artilleryhistory.org/


AN INTERESTING BAYONET By Derek  Complin © 2013 
New Zealand issue US M1905 bayonet for the M1903 Springfield rifle 

 

At the 2011 AFCB meeting 

in Rungis, Paris, I was fortu-

nate enough to find a New 

Zealand marked US M1905 

Springfield bayonet. I won-

dered how it might have 

ended up in France. 

 

The following possible ex-

planation came from a col-

lector friend of Phil's. If I 

may quote : "According to 

the NZ Army Museum in Waiouru, the M1903 saw use by some NZ forces in the Pacific Theatre of Operations. Their 

use was driven by the need for interoperability with US forces/Logistical networks. The main user was the Royal New 

Zealand Air Force (RNZAF) - ground crews and servicing units. RNZAF units in the Pacific were under the operational 

command of COMAIRSOPAC. 

 

Other units that were supplied with M1903s included the 1st and 2nd Com-

mando, Fiji Guerillas. Commanded and trained by New Zealand troops these 

units were supplied by the US on operations. 

 

While NZ did receive some M1903s under lend lease, these were not normally 

marked as they were not NZ property (the N arrow Z stamp denoted NZ Gov-

ernment ownership). The NZ stamp on rifles most likely denotes use by the 

RNZAF.  

 

Records from 1942 show the establishment of the Joint Purchasing Board 

(JPB) which operated under the US-NZ Reciprocal Aid Agreement. This agreement operated alongside, but separate 

from Lend Lease. The JPB allowed NZ to supply and support US operations in the Pacific and obtain US stores and 

equipment as partial or as in lieu of cash payment. The stores received became NZ property. 

 

Following the end of WWII the British and the Commonwealth countries in the Pacific renewed the British roots and 

went back to the .303 calibre arms. Most of NZs non-British standard weapons (M1903s, M1917s, Thompson SMGs, 

etc.) were shipped to the French in Indo-China in the 1950s.òThus the possibility exists this bayonet came to France via 

Indo-China. 

 

Some months later I acquired another example. The NZ markings are somewhat different, and only faintly visible. They 

consist of NZ arrow D and a serial number struck into the grip. 

The grips are also finished differently, with a rough, unvarnished treatment, presumably for a better grip. Examples of 

these bayonets appeared regularly on the US collector market some years back, suggesting they may well have 

been ordered, but kept in storage and never issued. 

 

Can anybody add further information?    Derek Complin, Kingston, Can-

ada,  www.bayonetsplus.com 

 

By October 1942 New Zealand had imported 40,000 ñAmerican Riflesò which were issued to the Home 

Guard, it is believed that these were Springfield Model 1903 in 30.06 caliber and presumably were supplied 

with bayonets. Ref http://nzetc.victoria.ac.nz/tm/scholarly/tei-WH2-1Hom-c12.html  Ed. 

 

http://www.bayonetsplus.com/


FROM THE GUN ROOM  

by Andrew Edgcombe © 2013 

 

Sitting tucked away on a shelf in my gun room is this 

quite ordinary plywood box which is actually a little 

nasty produced by Germany during WWII, and is a 

Schutzenmine 42 (shoe Mine 42). A very simple mine 

which can be found constructed from wood, ply and 

compressed cardboard type material. This example is 

dove tailed ply which makes it an early and well pro-

duced example (as crude as it is). These mines could 

easily take the foot off an unsuspecting soldier and 

were virtually impossible to find with mine detectors 

due to the almost complete lack of metallic content 

other than a couple of nails and parts of the ZugZun-

der42  (ZZ42) igniter. 

 

Ignition was simple; a slot enabled the lid to pass over 

the protruding end of the ZZ42 igniter as the mine was 

trodden on pushing out the safety pin of the fuse in-

stantly detonating a 200g TNT charge. Construction 

material and methods being what they were I imagine 

these mines would have been very prone to water 

damage and would have been effective as a short term 

item only. 

Schu mine front view with ZZ42 igniter protruding  

 

The example depicted has had the pivot nails removed 

from the lid at some stage of its life which will be re-

placed when I manage to find some suitable replace-

ments it will again hinge as it should. A previous 

owner seems to have used this as a storage box in a 

shed or workshop as it is well paint splattered and 

stained with grime and grease. After a thorough in-

spection I was able to locate a WaA inspectors stamp 

partly obscured by a blob of orange paint, its faint but 

it is there! No manufacturerôs code can be found but I 

have seen other examples with manufacturer code 

markings. 

 

 Pictured above is the mine with a pen as an indica-

tion of scale 

 

These Schu Mines seem to have been a popular souve-

nir and I have seen a good many surface on ebay fea-

turing war time art work as either personalized service 

souvenirs or gifts to loved ones which would have 

been sent home from the European Theatre of Opera-

tions.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Charge with igniter  



CENTRAL BRANCH GUN SHOW Held in Otorohanga on the 24 February,   

images by Bill Lowry 



 



COLFO NEWS 

 
Dear Members 
 
In the first two months of this year COLFO has met once as a group and had one meeting with a Police repre-
sentative. As I write we are preparing for the Arms Trade Treaty (ATT) discussion in March.  The ATT is an 
attempt at an International agreement on the transfer of firearms, ammunition and their accessories between 
countries. It will effect the importation of, and travel with, firearms for many New Zealand owners. 
 
The establishment of a strategy group has been discussed, with four people indicating interest. We are in the 
process of working out how they will be engaged and the issues the Council will have to prepare for over the 
next 5 to 10 years. 
 
I would like to thank the members who approached Air New Zealand recently about the firearm transport 
charges for International travel, introduced late last year. These members pointed out to Air NZ that they were 
the only carrier applying such a charge, and they could lose support from their customers as a result. To Air 
NZôs credit, they acknowledged their customers were unhappy with the charge and have reversed their deci-
sion. Thank you to all the members, who are also Air NZ customers, who raised their concern.  As a direct 
result of your effort the issue has been resolved quickly. 
 
We have been concerned about the number of firearm owners who have contacted us recently as a result of 
their license renewal or annual/bi-annual security inspection. There have been instances where owners have 
felt intimidated or unsure of their rights and obligations in relation to registration of firearms. While we have 
been able to help some individual situations be resolved, we felt it would help if we outlined your rights and 
responsibilities when having your security inspected. 
 
The purpose of a security inspection is to ensure firearm owners have the required security for the number 
and type of firearms they possess. The inspection can be performed by either a police officer or a contracted 
civilian.  
 
The arms officer is required to check your security is compliant and check the restricted firearms against the 
list they hold on your file. Restricted firearms are listed by make, model, calibre and serial number. While an 
officer may ask for these details in relation to other firearms you are under no obligation to give the informa-
tion. However if you have other firearms the officer is required to check they are secured consistent with the 
conditions of your license. Officers are not required to get photographs of your security. We recommend you 
keep a record of the make, model, calibre and serial number of all of your firearms, in case you have to report 
a loss or theft to the police and your insurance company.  
  
From time to time there may be changes to the security questions you are asked, in line with changes in li-
censing requirements. The questions should be specific to your security and how you manage risks. If a new 
risk is identified it should not mean you automatically lose your endorsement.  It may mean you should look at 
what you will do to reduce the risk.  
 
For instance, if you have identified that one of your family has been convicted of a serious crime.  You may 
decide to manage the risk of them having access to your firearms by meeting them away from your home, 
where your firearms are kept. Or you may decide to change the locks to your garage, or the alarm code, and 
ensue the area is always locked when they visit. While the response you have will vary depending on the 
situation, and the risk, the point is - you considered the risk of them having access to your firearms and re-
sponded appropriately to reduce that risk. 
 
It is important that as firearm owners we are seen as proactive in ensuring the safety of our families and the 
wider community, in light of recent events overseas. 
 
Please treat all officers with respect and courtesy, and ask them to treat you the same way. If you believe 
they have acted in an inappropriate way you can raise the matter with the Police National Manager of Licens-
ing and Vetting, your local police station, COLFO or your club.    
 
If you have any thoughts or feedback please email me at chair@colfo.org.nz 
 
All the best , Michael Dowling, Chair COLFO  

mailto:chair@colfo.org.nz


SSANZ News 
 

When the British Government decided to ban what we call MSSAs back in 

1987 following the Hungerford mass shooting, there was little opposition, 

because British Shooting organisations were not united and many thought it 

was not their problem, and as a consequence hand guns were also banned 

following the Dunblane school shooting of 1996.  What this taught me was 

that ALL firearms owners need to unite to protect the private civilian ownership of firearms. 

Thus in 1997/8 when Judge Thorpe produced his report on NZ firearm issues proposing all 

manner of stricter controls I was pleased to be able to join SSANZ (Sporting Shooters Associa-

tion of New Zealand), an active lobby group fighting for the preservation of shooters ability to 

enjoy their sport without further restrictions. SSANZ was also a founding member along with 

the NZAHAA and other organisations in the forming of COLFO. 

 

I am pleased to say that by rallying its members to write submissions, sign petitions and  attend 

rallies and meetings SSANZ has made a significant contribution to preventing more restrictive 

legislation being passed by Parliament. Of course SSANZ could only do this with a strong 

membership base, which in the days of Thorpe numbered several thousand.  Sadly with Thorpe 

and various other Arms Amendment Bills watered down or defeated many firearm owners feel 

that there is no longer a problem and allow their membership to lapse, leaving the work of 

SSANZ to a few diehards. As an aside a SSANZ member has also been responsible for draft-

ing the submissions made by NZAHAA to the various Arms Amendment Bills. 

 

I often hear shooters say such things as ñI contribute to COLFO ($3 per year) through my 

membership of NZAHAA or other organisation, why do I need to belong to SSANZ and what 

do I get out of it?ò  When really they should be asking ñ What can I do to help SSANZ pre-

serve my firearms from those who would take them awayò, for rest assured, there will be more 

legislation to counter before long. 

 

The Arms Trade Treaty has been negotiated at the UN this past month and if ratified by New 

Zealand will likely see the resurrection of Arms Amendment Bill No 3 or similar legislation.  

How can we rally the troops to fight this if we donôt have a large membership base? 

 

The work of SSANZ is not just about fighting legislation, in the past month we have been 

pleased to support and contribute to efforts made by others: in persuading Air New Zealand to 

drop its firearm handling charge, resolving issues around security inspections for licence re-

newals and backing a proposed new shooting facility in Northland. 

 

SSANZ is committed to working with and through COLFO to achieve positive outcomes for 

New Zealand firearm owners, however we are also ready to provide a rallying point for fire-

arm owners to stand up and be counted when new legislation needs to be countered.. Will you 

be there with us? 

 

If you would like to join SSANZ (only $20 per year) send an e-mail to: oilyrag@xtra.co.nz  

 

See  us at the Auckland Arms Fair 6 & 7 April. 

 

Best regards, Phil Cregeen, President SSANZ 



BOOK REVIEW by Phil Cregeen 

 

Barry Chisnallôs latest book co-written with Geoffrey Davies will be 

of value to any collector who is interested in early British flintlock 

arms. The book is titled ñ British Cavalry Carbines and Pistols of 

the Napoleonic Eraò, but covers a greater range than this, providing 

information on arms from the early 18th Century through to the end 

of the flintlock in the first half of the 19th Century.   

 

The 218 page book is beautifully presented in hardback cover, heavy 

gloss paper and contains detailed full colour images of each weapon 

described. The book commences with a chapter describing the events 

of the Napoleonic Wars 1793 to 1815, followed by a chapter describ-

ing the structure of the British Cavalry.  The third chapter covers pre-

Napoleonic carbines and is then followed by four more chapters cov-

ering Eliott & Royal Foresters carbines,  Harcourt & 1796 Heavy 

Dragoon carbines,  Paget carbines and Rifled carbines. Each chapter 

includes lavish images of the weapons described. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The next four chapters deal with Cavalry pistols, the history of 

the Volunteers & Yeomanry, carbines and pistols of the post Napoleonic era and Pistols and carbines made in 

Portugal.  The final chapter describes a brief present day trial to compare the accuracy of a number of the car-

bines. A set of appendices tabulates carbines, pistols and  Cavalry Regiments their battle honours and casual-

ties. 

 

I found the book  interesting and informative and it has wetted my appetite to collect more of these early mili-

tary arms.  

 

If there is enough interest I will make another bulk order for members at a cost of  $98. 04 inc NZ P & P . Let 

me know.  

The book may be purchase online  at: www.britishcarbines.co.uk  at a cost  of 56 GB Pounds delivered by 

air mail to NZ. 

http://www.britishcarbines.co.uk


WEBSITES THAT MAY BE OF INTEREST Ctrl +click  or copy and paste into your browser.  

 

How is this for an Arms fair? From Alan Webster. 

http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=QL_3Qg-SADY 

 

 The Last B29 in the world flying again.  From Dave Craze. 

http://vimeo.com/17388627 

 

New WWII book tells how Kiwis were murdered after Great Escape. From Dave Craze.  

http://www.nzherald.co.nz/kurt-bayer/news/article.cfm?a_id=745&objectid=10869403 

Gallery of Guns & Tools. From Darren Hills. 

http://www.pbase.com/halp/root&page=1 

 

Afghans Rediscover The Lee-Enfield. From Tony Bruce.  

http://www.strategypage.com/dls/articles/Afghans-Rediscover-The-Lee-Enfield-1-22-2009.asp 

Alexander Henry From Tony Bruce. 

http://www.researchpress.co.uk/gunmakers/scotland/henry/index.htm  

A MEMBERS GUN ROOM  
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http://www.strategypage.com/dls/articles/Afghans-Rediscover-The-Lee-Enfield-1-22-2009.asp
http://www.researchpress.co.uk/gunmakers/scotland/henry/index.htm

